REGULAR SESSION, BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS AND SAFETY, MAY 12, 2008


The Board of Public Works and Safety of Plymouth, Indiana, met in Regular Session on May 12, 2008, immediately following the Sanitary Board of Trustees meeting in the Council Chambers of the City Building, 124 N. Michigan St., Plymouth, IN.  The meeting was called to order at 6:30 p.m.


Mayor Mark Senter presided for Board Members Don Gardner and Wayne Smith. City Attorney Nelson Chipman and City Engineer Rick Gaul were also present. Deputy Clerk-Treasurer Xaver was present in the absence of Secretary Toni Hutchings.
Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to approve the minutes of the last regular meeting on April 28, 2008, and to dispense with reading them since they have been reviewed and found to be correct.  Motion carried.
City Attorney Chipman referred to the Requests for Proposals for Architectural/Engineering Consultants for the Tech Farm project that were opened at the last meeting.  He said that the administration asks that the award be tabled at this time.

Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to table the matter.  The motion carried.

City Attorney Chipman referred to the Requests for Proposals for Grant Consultants for the Tech Farm project that were opened at the last meeting.  He explained that MACOG was approved as the consultant last fall after which time some irregularities were discovered which resulted in new requests for proposals.  No proposals were received.  Chipman said that Hughes Associates, Inc. has done grant consulting work for the city in the past.  The administration is prepared to recommend to the Board Public Works and Safety to enter into negotiations with Hughes Associates, Inc. to be the grant administrator and consultant on the EDA grant.  Chipman noted that Hughes’ response to the request for proposals was that his fee would be $50,000; MACOG’s fee, which EDA approved, was $30,000.  Chipman said that this issue will have to be discussed with the United States Economic Development Administration.  Chipman said that they are not saying that they are entering into a contract, but are recommending that Hughes Associates, Inc. be approved as the grant consultant if a contract can be negotiated.

Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to recommend that Hughes Associates, Inc. be approved as the grant consultant if a contract can be negotiated.  The motion carried.

Superintendent Marquardt had asked permission at the last meeting to solicit quotes from the three local dealers for a ¾-ton four wheel drive extra cab pickup truck to replace a 1990 ¾-ton four wheel drive pickup with a plow.  He said he sent certified mail to three local dealers requesting a quote.

Marquardt noted that he received an e-mail from Tim Martin Pontiac GMC that they are not currently quoting on requests from municipalities.

The following quote was received from Oliver Ford Lincoln Mercury of Plymouth:

May 05, 2008

City of Plymouth Street & Sanitation Departments

James Marquardt, Superintendent

2124 Western Avenue

Plymouth, IN  46563

It is with great pleasure that Oliver Ford Lincoln Mercury submits this bid for one (1) 2008 Ford F250 4X4 Super Cab.  We have attached specifications that meet your requirements.  Per your request, options for Factory Brake Controller and Up fitter Switches have been listed separately along with pricing.  One key note this vehicle will be equipped with Aero/Jewel headlamps which will allow you to convert to a strobe application.

List Price
Cash Bid
Less Trade
Net Price Bid

$33,385.00
$23,944.00
$1500.00*
$22,444.00

*Trade Vehicle
1990 Chevy ¾ ton, VIN: 1GLE210558

Options & Pricing:

Factory installed Brake Controller:
$190.00

Factory installed Up fitter Switches:
$  72.00

We have greatly enjoyed our great working relationship over the years.  If you would need us to modify our proposal in anyway, please do not hesitate to contact me.  We look forward to our continued support of the City of Plymouth.  Of course our service after the sale will continue to include our unlimited truck washes, and our award winning Service Department capabilities.

Best Regards,

S/ Steve Keiser,

Fleet Vehicle Sales

Marquardt said that Country Auto said that they weren’t sure what they would do on quoting because of a possible strike with American Axle.

Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to accept the quote from Oliver Ford.  The motion carried.

Assistant Police Chief Bacon presented the following report:

	TYPE OF CALL
	April 2008

	Information
	851

	Complaint
	327

	Traffic Stop
	280

	Security Check
	200

	Investigation
	187

	911
	153

	Charges Signed
	91

	Vehicle Check
	68

	Alarm
	59

	Assist
	49

	Animal
	44

	Service
	40

	Juvenile Complaint
	39

	Criminal Arrest
	38

	Civil Matter
	36

	Traffic Arrest
	31

	Disabled Vehicle
	29

	K9 Use
	29

	Accident P.D.
	29

	Theft
	26

	$2 Parking Ticket
	23

	Suspicious Vehicle
	23

	Suspicious Person
	20

	Extra Patrol
	19

	Dispatch
	18

	Warrant Service
	15

	Code Enforcement
	12

	Restraining Order
	12

	DARE Detail
	10

	Escort
	8

	Open Doors/Window
	7

	Training Detail
	6

	Welfare Check
	6

	Battery
	6

	Parking Enforcement
	6

	Court Detail
	4

	Local Ordinance
	4

	Domestic Fight
	3

	Unwanted Guest
	2

	Merchant Pro. Plan
	2

	Traffic Warning
	2

	Accident P.I.
	1

	$10 Parking Ticket
	1

	Lock Out
	1

	
	


Assistant Chief Bacon referred to the permission given to Police Chief Cox at the last meeting to solicit quotes for two squad cars.  The following quotes were received by the police department:

Oliver Ford Lincoln Mercury, 1001 E. Jefferson St., Plymouth, IN

April 29, 2008

Plymouth Police Department

Mr. Jim Cox, Chief of Police

215 W. Washington Street

Plymouth, IN  46563

It is with great pleasure that Oliver Ford Lincoln Mercury submits this bid for two (2) 2008 Ford Crown Victoria Police Interceptors.  We have attached specifications for both vehicles.  Both bids also include four (4) additional keys per vehicle.

List Price
Cash Bid
Less Trade
Net Price Bid

$27,795.00
$21,364.00
$3500.00*
$17,864.00

Total net bid for both vehicles with trade in:
$35,728.00

*Trade Vehicles

Vehicle/Car #88, VIN: 4X149388

Vehicle/Car #96, VIN: 4X149387
We have greatly enjoyed our great working relationship over the years.  If you would need us to modify our proposal in anyway, please do not hesitate to contact me.  We look forward to our continued support of the City of Plymouth.  Of course our service after the sale will continue to include our unlimited car washes, and our award winning Service Department capabilities.

Best Regards,

S/ Steve Keiser,

Fleet Vehicle Sales

R & B Sales, Bloomington Ford

In the State of Indiana, Equipment for 2008 Police Vehicle Bid

Base Price




$21,050.00

Set up all lighting in/out old to new

not included

Freight delivered to your door


$     300.00

Equipment Options



$     578.00
Total for 2 2008 Crown Vics


$43,856.00

Trade in 2 2004 Crown Vics


$ -7,600.00
Total Price




$36,256.00

Assistant Chief of Police Bacon noted that Bremen Ford did not submit a quote; the Plymouth and Rochester Chevy dealers could not quote on the vehicles because they can no longer quote on 2008 and they don’t know when they will be able to quote on 2009 models.  He noted that the Fords need to be ordered by May 16th; that is the cut-ff deadline for 2008 models. 

Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to accept the quote from Oliver Ford.  The motion carried.

City Engineer Gaul requested permission to solicit quotes for a large format copier / scanner / printer.  He said it would enable them to take full size drawings, scan them, store them in digital format and distribute them electronically between the departments.  He noted that the clerk-treasurer has a lot of plats on file; this would enable the departments to have access to the plats in the field during inspections.

Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to approve the request.  The motion carried.

Fire Chief Metsker distributed his monthly reports:

	PLYMOUTH FIRE 
	April 2008


	
	
	
	

	
	21
	6
	7
	34
	
	
	
	
	

	Type of Call
	City
	Center
	West
	Monthly Total
	
	
	
	
	

	House
	3
	0
	0
	3
	
	
	
	
	

	House Alarm
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Mobile Home
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Apartment Complex
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Factory Alarm
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Factory Alarm False
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Business Alarm
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Business Alarm False
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	 
	
	
	

	Hospital Alarm
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Hospital Alarm False
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Nursing Home
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Nursing Home False
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Garage 
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Shed
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Barn 
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Vehicle Fire
	0
	0
	1
	1
	
	
	
	
	

	Vehicle Accident
	4
	3
	1
	8
	
	
	
	
	

	Assist EMS
	3
	1
	0
	4
	
	
	
	
	

	Assist Police
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Assist Dive Team
	1
	0
	0
	1
	
	
	
	
	

	Trash
	1
	0
	1
	2
	
	
	
	
	

	Grass
	1
	0
	1
	2
	
	
	
	
	

	Rescue Call
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	CO Investigation
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Assist NIPSCO/REMC
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Assist other Fire Depts.
	1
	0
	0
	1
	
	
	
	
	

	False Alarm
	6
	1
	1
	8
	
	
	
	
	

	Storm Warning
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Good Intent Call
	1
	1
	2
	4
	
	
	
	
	

	911 Hang Up
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	Haz-Mat Incident
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	School Alarm
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	School Alarm False
	0
	0
	0
	0
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Man Hours City Firefighting
	
	
	
	129
	
	
	
	
	

	Man Hours Twp Firefighting
	
	
	
	94
	
	
	
	
	

	Water Pumped City
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Water Pumped Twps
	
	 
	 
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Miles Driven City
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Miles Driven Twps
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Investigation Hours
	
	
	
	 
	
	
	
	
	

	Bldg Inspections Made Total
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total Number of Training Hrs
	
	
	
	115
	
	
	
	
	


EMS Monthly Report – April 2008

	AREA
	EMERGENCY
	TRANSPORTS
	NON-TRANS
	TOTAL

	Plymouth
	98
	74
	24
	98

	Center
	12
	12
	0
	12

	West
	22
	15
	7
	22

	Other
	4
	3
	1  
	4

	Paramedic Asst.
	16
	11
	  5
	16

	TOTAL
	152
	115
	37
	152

	
	
	
	
	

	Average/day
	5 
	5 
	
	630 calls/yr

	Rescue Calls
	0  
	
	
	121 days/yr

	Multiple Units
	10
	
	
	

	Volunteer Hours
	255 
	
	
	

	Full Time Hours
	30
	
	
	





4/17/08 
Business Meeting
     9
  18






Training

   19
  34

Metsker noted the mileage and water usage is missing from his report; he said those two items have been distorted and estimated in the past.  He said hopes to have that corrected next month.

Metsker said that the new engine is at Hoosier Fire Equipment and is being made ready for service.

Metsker requested that Center Street be closed for hose tests Wednesday evenings from 6-8 p.m. during the months of May and June.

Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to close Center Street on Wednesday evenings between 6 p.m. and 8 p.m. during May and June.  The motion carried.

Building Commissioner Keith Hammonds reported that he passed his residential building inspector’s exam on May 9th, so he is now a certified building inspector.

City Attorney Chipman addressed issue of the proposed State Road #17 annexation. He explained that while police protection is not being provided in a technical sense, but if there were a call in that area, they would respond even before annexation.  He said that there is a contract with Center Township for emergency medical and fire protection services.

Chipman said that it was discovered after the fiscal plan was prepared that there is a statute that provides that if you are going to annex a territory abutting to a street, (in this instance the southern portion of Hillcrest Avenue abuts a county road), that the municipality is required to take in the whole street.

Superintendent Marquardt said that part of Hillcrest would be roughly 1300’.  Based on the last paving project prices, it will cost $32,500 to bring it up to city standards and specifications for city streets; not including curbs or sidewalks.  

Chipman noted that this began as a request for annexation for an individual whose septic is failing.

Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to table the matter for further review.  The motion carried.

Deputy Clerk-Treasurer Xaver presented the following requests:

May 7, 2008 – This is a request for parking, beauty salon only signs. For 1 sign at 120 N. Walnut and 1 sign at corner of W. Garro St. for business Vonda’s Beauty Salon.  This is for elderly and handicap clients that can’t walk a distance.  Open parking will present problems with fire station.  Fire station test equipment, wash trucks and etc.  It is important for safety for all concerned.  What I have now is working to keep all safe.  There is a street drain problem I’m working around with parking also. S/ Vonda Olson, owner, 120 N. Walnut St.  935-6680

Olsen noted that she is not asking for handicapped parking spaces.  

Wilson Gerrard said that his wife goes to the beauty shop and sometimes she is unable to walk far.  If he is unable to drive her, she should have handicap parking available.

Board Member Smith said that he doesn’t have problem providing a handicap parking place, but he cannot justify providing her own special parking.

Following discussion, Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to deny the request.  The motion carried.

Andy Metsker noted that he thinks that the Red Cross no longer has the food bank at that location, so they probably don’t need the loading zone parking. 

Xaver presented the following request:

May 7, 2008 – Plymouth-Kilwinning Lodge #149 Free and Accepted Masons respectfully request your permission to shut down the East LaPorte Street parking lot on June 28, 2008 from 8:00 am to 1:00 pm for a rummage sale fund raiser. We will ensure the parking lot is cleaned after our sale.  S/ Keith B. Hammonds, Worshipful Master, PO Box 173, Plymouth, IN  936-2664

Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to approve the request.   The motion carried.

5/8/08 – 4th annual Knights of Columbus Run for a Cause – Request permission to hold charity run on Saturday, June 14th at 8:00 am to 10:00 am.  Event has approximately 150 participants and course runs on Berkley from Columbus Drive to Greenways Trail, then Randolph to bridge in park then Baker from Riverside School to Columbus, then finishes on Columbus.  We are not requesting any street closures just use.  S/ Brad Serf, 333 East Jefferson St., Plymouth 286-3536

Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to approve the request.  The motion carried.

5/7/08 – On July 5, 2008 at 8 am the Jeff McLochlin Memorial 5 K Run/Walk Committee requests the use of the streets and sidewalk along Fairbanks Ave., crossing Baker St., proceeding to Shalley/Bailey/Jackson/Magnetic Parkway in conjunction with the Greenways Trail.   Traffic control will be provided by various law enforcement personnel.  Also, the Plymouth Park Board has approved our request for the use of the Greenways Trail.  S/ Madeline Johns, Secretary/Treasurer, 310 Webster Ave., 936-3797

Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to approve the request.  The motion carried.

Yellow River Festival Requests to the Plymouth Board of Works and Safety

May 31st
Two trash dumpsters for Yellow River bank trash and minor branch/limb removal. The river banks between the Jefferson Street and Michigan Street Bridges are the area to be targeted for clean and the site of the festival on LaPorte Street.

June 7th
A No Parking restriction for the third block of E. LaPorte Street for the day of the festival.  We plan to post handicap spaces at the site on E. LaPorte St. Will you allow this and provide the signage to accomplish this for our festival.

Could you close East Garro from Michigan to River Street and River Street to LaPorte Street from 9:15 am to 10:15 am.  We will have a short parade to open the Yellow River Festival.

We would like to have a Dumpster placed on the day of the festival for trash generated that day.

Would appreciate dumpsters placed in the city parking lot just west of the grass area where the festival is located on LaPorte Street.  Last year Plymouth City was kind enough to provide these dumpsters at no cost to the festival.  We are still in the process of developing sponsors for this festival, so this same service would be appreciated this year.

Be glad to address any questions at the meeting on May 12th.

S/ Bob Yoder, Logistics Chair for the Festival

Yoder addressed the board and withdrew his request to close Garro Street and River Street.

He said that they were looking to add an electrical drop for the day of the festival; Michiana Contracting is willing to place a pole and NIPSCO is willing to provide the hookup for service in the location of the Yellow River Festival.  He asked permission to set the electrical drop.

Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to approve two dumpsters for the day of the festival; one dumpster for cleanup the week before and to waive the costs at this time.  The motion carried.

Yoder asked if the motion included the electric drop.

Gardner amended his motion to include the electric drop.  

Board Members Smith and Gardner moved and seconded to allow the salaried payroll for April 16-30, 2008 and the claims for May 12, 2008, entered in Claim Register #2008.  Motion carried.

There being no further business to discuss, Board Members Gardner and Smith moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried.  The meeting was declared adjourned at 7:23 p.m.







S/Toni L. Hutchings, IAMC/CMC/CPFA







Secretary and Finance Officer

APPROVED:

S/Mark Senter, Presiding Officer 

